BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS, JULY 15, 2008


TOWN OF MAXTON



BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS

NORTH CAROLINA



July 15, 2008 7:00 p.m.

The Maxton Board of Commissioners met with the following Members present:

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Mayor Pro Tem Emmett “Chip” Morton

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner Vivian Morrison

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner James McClanathan

Staff present:
Town Manager Katrina Tatum, Town Clerk Traci McLean, Financial Director Myra Tyndall, Town Attorney Nick Sorjka.
CALL TO ORDER
WORK SESSION

Mayor Gladys M. Dean called the July 15, 2008 meeting of the Board of Commissioners to order at 7:00p.m. Commissioner Sallie McLean gave the invocation.

Mayor Dean declared the work session open and Manager Tatum presented the following:

1.
Piedmont Gas Liquefied Natural Gas Plant – Ms. Tatum opened by stating that Piedmont Natural Gas will be building a liquefied Natural Gas plant about 4 -5 miles outside of town.  The advantage of having the storage facility is that it can store 1/600 of the space normally taken up by regular natural gas in its gaseous state.  The gas is piped in and cooled down, and the water and carbon monoxide are taken out.  Then it is put back into the system later to be stored in a 160’ x 160’ tank.  The facility itself will be buffered by trees and will not be visible from the street. During the construction phase jobs will be available.  There will be a multitude jobs that will be posted on their website.  Jobs will also be posted with the Employment Security Commission. The target date for construction is 2009, ending 2012.  Mr. John Monaghan and Mr. Rodney Myers presented the dynamics of the facility to the Mayor and Manager Tatum at an earlier meeting. They agreed to come this evening to make a presentation for the remainder of the Board and the citizens.  Manager Tatum prefaced her comments by stating that Mr. Myers had not confirmed, but Mr. Monaghan had.  Commissioner McClanathan asked what total number jobs would be available after construction.   Manager Tatum responded that the number of jobs after construction would be 12-21, which would be permanent jobs.  She also stated that Piedmont may use their own trained personnel to run the facility, their own engineers and staff.  Commissioner Oxendine asked who would  be appearing at the tonight’s meeting.  Manager Tatum, answered Mr. Monaghan.  

Mayor Dean asked the Board if there were any questions, the Board answered none.  
Mayor Dean then opened the floor for Item #2. 

2.
Reschedule Community Forums - Town Manager Tatum stated that the Community Forums have been voted on to commence the third week of each quarter beginning July 2008, which conflicts with the meeting nights, now that the Town has a new Attorney.  It has been brought back to the Board to select an alternative for that Tuesday, and also to ask that the Senior Citizens Center at the Housing Authority be approved as a meeting site.  Manager Tatum suggested that the second week in the month that the quarter begins be selected since our former Town meetings were held on that second week. Commissioner McLean stated that she could not be available on that date.  Mayor Dean interjected by asking Commissioner McLean if she would miss every Tuesday meeting. Commissioner McLean replied “yes.”  Manager Tatum asked if there were any more questions. Commissioner Morrison asked about the dates.   Mayor Dean stated that it would be four per quarter, and one per week keeping the same agenda.  Manager Tatum followed by saying “generally, the meetings are not scheduled on Friday.”  She then questioned if the meetings was suggested for Monday, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday? Commissioner McLean asked Manager Tatum what was indicated?, Manager Tatum responded by saying there wasn’t any indication at the Retreat, but it was mentioned that the meetings should not run longer than one hour. Commissioner McLean replied “ok, did we note the time as being 6pm?   
Manager Tatum asked for questions on Community Forums.

Commissioner Morrison concluded by asking that if Monday, Wednesday Thursday and Friday are the considered dates? Mayor Pro Tem Morton replied that there has to be four in a week, and it will come to where someone will not be able to attend.   Manager Tatum mentioned that the agenda will remain the same only the comments will change. Commissioner Morrison asked if four different locations would be used.   Manager Tatum answered in the affirmative. Mayor Dean mentioned that the same items will be repeated. Commissioner Morrison then asked if the Senior Citizen Center in the Housing Authority will be added as a location, Manager Tatum, stated she would like to add the Senior Citizens Center, (“as an alternate”).  Commissioner McLean asked if this was one of the first sites, Commissioner Morrison added, this one of the four sites, Manager Tatum answered that there are more than four sites that were approved. Approved was Rev. McLaurin’s Church, the library, the Resource Center,  Town Hall and a number of community churches, There was concern from one of the Commissioners about having so many churches, and it was mentioned that we had not considered the Senior Citizen Center in the Housing Authority, which is a good neutral site.  Commissioner McLean stated that the meetings were taken to each community, in each area when this was first started to promote community involvement, stating that older people had a hard time making it across town for the meeting Commissioner McLean then said, “I thought the meeting was to be taken to the community”, Manager Tatum replied, We are, and these locations will still be the approved locations, but where we have one church, we also have an alternative site, in that area. Commissioner McLean replied “Very Good”.  Manager Tatum asked for questions.  No questions were asked.
3.
     Completion of Retreat - Town Manager Katrina Tatum, opened by stating that the Mayor would like set aside a special date to complete the retreat, which would allow for final review of priorities, and allow for more time on the Manager’s Review.   The two suggested  July 24th and July 28th 2008.  Commissioner Morrison replied  she will not be in attendance those two dates, she will be out of town, July 24-31st. Ms. Tatum suggested that the Board forward their schedules to the office, so she and the Mayor can look over them and try to settle on a date.  Manager Tatum asked for questions about the retreat, or concerns about requesting additional time. Mayor Pro Tem Morton stated that we had never adjourned.  Mayor Dean stated that we do 
 need to summarize the priorities of Commissioner Morrison and allow her to select one of the topics.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked if they should try to get it in, or should it be done after the 1st (first) of August 2008.  Commissioner McClanathan asked would it have to be advertised, Manager Tatum, responded ‘yes’. Manager Tatum, asked Commissioner McClanathan if either one of the dates would be good for him; he stated he would make himself available. Commissioner McLean stated that the eighth (8th) would not be good for her. In summary of the retreat dates, Manager Tatum, asked for the schedule of availability for the Commissioners, then a date can be scheduled.  Manager Tatum concluded the Completion of Retreat, by asking for questions. 

4.     Safety and Loss Prevention – Early Return to Work Program Policy – 

     Manager Tatum stated that this policy was developed for a number of different reasons:

      
         

1.
Incentives are given to the Town on the insurance policy; the insurance  



company looks at habits of the employees, once they are out of 




work with an injury, and the longer they are out the more they are out.  Research 

             
was done, and it reflects that if there is an Early Return to Work Policy in force;

2. It enables the employee to return to the mainstream of work, even if the normal/regular job duty is not performed, employees tend to stay in the job longer, and return from injuries quicker, so the Town will have more productivity, along with added incentives and deductions on the towns insurance.

Manager Tatum, asked the board for questions, Commissioner McLean asked how could having early return to work policy heal the employees more rapidly, by shortening the time medical treatment is needed. Manager Tatum responded by advising the Board that according to the American Medical Associations, “Employees heal more rapidly, due to them not being stagnated, and offers the injured employee an opportunity to get back into shape.  The town has 

             police officers that this has been implemented with, and the officers had returned 

             to work quicker, Commissioner McLean asked if this was possibly a mental issue, Manager Tatum replied that the officers had returned to work quicker and physically able.  Manager Tatum asked the Board for questions, no questions were asked.

        

5.
Police Department – 5 Mile Radius Request
Manager Tatum mentioned that in the Retreat, she had stated that she would bring this back to the board with a compromise for our police officers. She is asking the Board for a 5 mile radius, to drive the vehicles home.  The two officers that are within close 
proximity would fall in the 5 mile radius.  Manager asked for questions, none were asked.
6.
Boards and Commissions Appointments 
Mr. Larry Graham of the Planning and Zoning Board, is asking to be reappointed, due to 

His term expiring on June 30, 2008.  Manager Tatum, asked Town Clerk McLean, if any applications has been submitted. Town Clerk McLean answered, none to date.

  Manager Tatum explained that the Board of Adjustments and Appeals normally has two   alternate positions for this board because when they meet an application has to be on file. Manager Tatum has noticed during the reviews, the positions had not been filled. Some positions have been vacant since 2004-2005. At the time of the meeting, names were not 
given to submit, Manager Tatum, wanted the Board to review, and if any 
recommendations could be made. 1.  Mr. George Zeigler of the ABC Board has an expired term as of June 30, 2008, he too is asking reappointment.  No other applications have been filed to date. 2.  Sherron Belton of the Recreation Board has an expired term as of June, 2008; she is requesting reappointment, 3.  Ms. Mary Alexander too has an expired term as of June, 2008, and is requesting reappointment. Commissioner Morrison questioned, if these two appointees were taken off, Manager Tatum responded, “no”.   Commissioner McLean answered “yes” they were taken off due to non attendance, and 
not receiving letters of meeting dates. Commissioner McClanathan responded that the 
inquiry should come from within if you 
are interested. Manager Tatum, stated that we would leave the requests open, and anticipate the applications. 

Manager Tatum, asked the board for questions, none were asked.
7. Trips by Elected Officials 

Manager Tatum stated that this topic was discussed at the retreat. She was asked to present it back 
to the Board for discussion.  Commissioner Morrison advised that being able to attend 
conferences on NC Step, NCLM, and a trip in Oct, that all should be able to attend these 
conferences, added that they are learning experiences. Mayor Dean concurred her statement.  
Commissioner McLean stated that there should be more than one representative, due to different 
training sessions, and cross training can be done. Mayor Dean stated that the line item was an 
allocation of $2,000 for travel and seminars, in-state seminars would save funds rather than out of 
state. Manager Tatum followed up by mentioning that the seminars given at the NCLM and 
others in state weren’t the issue; it’s the out of state.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton concurred. Mayor 
Dean stated that we need to remain competitive, and how is this possible if we aren’t attending.  
Mayor Dean then, advised the Board to be careful of what’s being approved in the budget. 
Mayor Dean asked for questions.   Commission Morrison responded by asking about the 
upcoming trip in October 15, 2008, questioning if the commissioners could attend. 
Manager Tatum replied “sure.”
Mayor Dean declared the Work Session closed at 7:30 p.m.

Town of Maxton Board of Commissioners Regular Meeting

7:30 p.m.

Welcome by Mayor Gladys Dean

Staff present:
Town Manager Katrina Tatum, Town Clerk Traci McLean, Financial Director Myra Tyndall, Town Attorney Nick Sorjka.
Mayor Gladys M. Dean called the July 15, 2008 meeting of the Board of Commissioners to order at 7:30p.m. Commissioner Sallie McLean gave the invocation.
Mayor Gladys M. Dean opened the floor to entertain a motion to adopt the proposed Agenda.  Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure. Commissioner McLean made a motion; motion was seconded by Mayor Pro Tem Morton. The vote was unanimous.

Consent Agenda- 

Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure to approve the following minutes

1.
Minutes – 
June 10, 2008 Budget Meeting




June 17, 2008 Regular Meeting




June 24, 2008 Budget Meeting

2.
July Tax Adjustments 

Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to approve the minutes; Commissioner Sallie McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous. 

Mayor Gladys M. Dean introduced new Heavy Equipment Operator, Tommy Gilchrist, and new Town Clerk, Traci McLean.

New Business

1.  Mr. Monaghan – Piedmont Gas- Liquefied Natural Gas Plant

Mr. Monaghan informed the citizens of Maxton about the particulars involving the Liquefied Natural Gas Plant.  Mayor Dean asked for more details referencing the Maxton Area. Commissioner McClanathan asked if the Plant basically handled surges, Mr. Monaghan responded in the affirmative.  Commissioner Oxendine asked Mr. Monaghan how deep the pipe line would be.   Mr. Monaghan answered by saying “roughly 3 feet or more by safety standard rules and regulation.” 

Mayor Dean thanked Mr. Monaghan for speaking with the Citizens and the Board.

2.  
Reschedule Community Forums  

Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure. Town Manager Tatum advised that the Board needs to reschedule the motion, allowing time for her and the Mayor to collect availability dates from the Board via phone poll. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to reschedule until phone poll can be made; Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
3. 
 Completion of Retreat 

Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion, to give permission to Mayor Dean and Town Manager Tatum do a phone poll regarding convenient dates of the Board Retreat, motion was seconded by Commissioner Sallie McLean. The vote was unanimous.

4.
Safety and Loss Prevention – 
Early Return to Work Program Policy - Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure.  Motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Morton to approve the request; motion was seconded by Commissioner Sallie McLean. The vote was unanimous.
5. 
Police Department – 5 Mile Radius Request – 
Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure. Motion was made by Commissioner Oxendine to approve the request; motion was seconded by Commissioner McLean. The vote was unanimous. 
6. 
Board and Commissions Appointments – 
Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure. A motion was made by Mayor Pro Tem Morton to approve the request of the 1. Planning and Zoning Board to reappoint Mr. Larry Graham; the motion was seconded by Commissioner McLean. The vote was unanimous. 2. Board of Adjustments and Appeals – Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to table the request until applications have been filed; the motion was seconded by Commissioner McLean. The vote was unanimous. 3. ABC Board - Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure. Commissioner Oxendine made a motion to approve Mr. George Zeigler for reappointment; the motion was seconded by Commissioner Sallie McLean. The vote was unanimous. 4. Recreation Board – Mayor Dean asked the Board to state their pleasure.  Town Manager Tatum asked the Board to table the appointments of Ms.Sherron Belton and Ms. Mary Alexander, allowing time for her to schedule a meeting with the Recreation Board to discussed notifications.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to table the appointments; the motion was seconded by Commissioner McLean. 

Mayor Dean asked the board for questions. There being none, she asked a vote.  The vote was unanimous.  





Commissioners Reports

Commissioner Oxendine spoke in reference to a tree that was in the middle of the street. Manager Tatum stated that the Fire Department will move the tree.  Residents can contact the police department. The Fire Department is then dispatched. Sometimes after hours the town will help.  Manager Tatum stated that Progress Energy had moved some trees on McCaskill Avenue.  She also stated she would get Progress Energy to take another look at that area on Patterson where the tree was lying. Commissioner Morrison stated that she has two (2) concerns in reference to her street, North 1st. Street. Commissioner Morrison stated that there are numerous youths hanging around the neighborhood, making noises, along with breakage of glass in her driveway.  She  wanted to know if the Police Department could be more visible on Graham and Wilmington.  

Commissioner Morrison also wanted to know if there were any new developments concerning the fires that have taken place.  Manager Tatum stated she has a special Department to start the clean up process.  Approval was granted to commence the clean up process, and the town had until the 28th to bring the building down. Commissioner Oxendine asked about the Old Lowe House that has been sitting unattended for over 1 year.  Manager Tatum responded by saying that she has been working with Mr. Lowe and he is trying to contract people to buy the house or make an agreement to demolish it.  Manager Tatum stated that the Town of Maxton could demolish the house, but then about $5,000.00 will come out of the budget.  In closing Town Manager Tatum added that the Town will be taking different action due Mr. Lowe’s non responsiveness.   

Manager’s Report

NC STEP – 
Manager Tatum explained that the town is still waiting for final approval on the expenditure request for the $200,000.00 
 URGENT REPAIR PROGRAM –

Twelve (12) homes have been completed and Two (2) are under construction.  An alternate roofing method that is being used on One (1) home is “rubberized roofing”, that home was going to be abandoned, but the town has contractors in the area that are trained to apply that method.  Eight (8) homes were recently awarded, and it’s estimated that the program will complete a total of Twenty One (21) homes this year, in Maxton and Fairmont.  

CDBG – 
The Housing Preservation Grant Application has made it through the North Carolina USDA Review Office in Raleigh, to date we have not had a response from Washington D. C. but it did pass in Raleigh and are hopeful we can obtain the Grant. The town also has the North Carolina Community Development Initiative, Inc. office has sent in paperwork necessary to receive the $10,000 grant.  The Wooten Company is in the process of preparing the paper work, and we are still soliciting other sources for funding.

DOWNTOWN ENHANCEMENT PROJECT – 
All contracts for the Progress Energy have been signed and returned.  Embarq has indicated that the cost to install will be approximately $26,000; Manager Tatum added that she has been in touch with DOT for funds, since the funds were in the original project fund. 

CLEAN WATER MANAGEMENT TRUST FUND – 
We are in receipt of the I & I documents.  The cost estimate is being revamped by Hobbs, Upchurch and Associates.  We expect to return the documents by July 15, 2008. Review has not been completed due to suggested changes.

NEW AND OLD WATER TOWERS – 
Manager Tatum stated that we were going to have the new water tower on line this week, then it was discovered we needed to replace a valve.  The town’s plumber is on vacation this week. Upon his return next week the new valve will be placed.

Commissioner Oxendine, questioned the length of time its taking to have the water tower operational, Manager Tatum replied that she had given updates and notices of the status.  Equipment and parts had to be obtained, and we had to wait for the communication to be completed before it can be turned on.  Estimates to date from the contractor can be provided. In ending, Manager Tatum responded by saying the town is doing pretty well, compared to the fact that the tower has been non operational for 4 or 5 years. A lot of accomplishments have been made within the year.  Commissioner Oxendine stated that prior to the last year; he had not received any updates on the Water Tower prior to Ms. Tatum tenure. 
Manager Tatum stated we are on schedule with the auditor’s preliminary work to complete the Fiscal Year 2007-2008.

Town Manager Tatum advised that the Laurinburg-Maxton Airport will hold its joint meeting of the LMA authorities on August 5th 2008, at 7:00 p.m. meeting place is still being finalized. 

The Back to School Celebration is scheduled for August 2, 2008 at 9:00 a.m., at RB Dean Elementary, both parents and children are invited.  There will be free gifts, workshops, along with legal advice; Representative Garland Pierce will also attend the celebration, with the welcome being given by Mayor Gladys M. Dean. 

Manager Tatum concluded the Manager’s Report. 

Mayor Dean opened the floor to Chief McDowell of the Maxton Police Department.
Police Chief Paul McDowell stated that many citizens had some concerns in reference “National Night Out” which will be held August 5th, 2008 from 6:00 p.m. – 9:00 p.m.  Chief stated he had talked with all of the Zoning Captains, and that all of the zones are excited about having the program in one area.  Commissioner McLean stated that the concept of “National Night Out” is to have an agreement with the areas of the most need.  She stated that if the program is held in one location how this could be competitive.  Commissioner McLean stated, “It kills the essence of what National Night Out represents.”  Chief McDowell stated that he agreed with Commissioner McLean, but he is still looking and working with volunteers to help with the program.  Chief McDowell stated that another concept of the program is to have communities come together, and to look out for one another, and wanted to say that the police should be looked upon as “friends” not “foe”, and this is one concept behind the “Crime stoppers” program, Commissioner Morrison, mentioned she would like to become apart of that.   Chief McDowell offered a statement that the “Maxton Police Department has arrested the right people in the recent fires; with it being Town property interviews are still being conducted.   With much concern about her community, Commissioner Morrison, asked the chief if it was a possibility that her neighborhood be patrolled a little more. Chief McDowell responded by saying that since we are in a new fiscal year, the department may be able to pay a little more overtime. Commissioner Morrison stated that under the current conditions of her neighborhood, her health has been affected.  Commissioner McClanathan stated and wanted clarification from Chief McDowell that any citizen, if there is concern about their neighborhood has the right to call the police at any time, Chief McDowell, responded by saying “yes”. Chief McDowell ended by telling the citizen of Maxton to feel free to contact the Police Station as needed. 
Mayor Dean opened the floor for questions.





ANNOUNCEMENTS

NC STEP Regional Innovators Meeting – will be held on August 8th in the west and August 11th 2008.  The August 8th regional meeting will be held at the Pilot Knob Park Country Club in Pilot Mountain which is located off highway 52 at the Roanoke River Maritime Museum, 206 West Water Street.  Meeting will run from 10: 00 a.m. – 3:00 p.m.

The Robeson County Municipal Association will not meet during July and August.  Red Springs will host the September meeting.  Date and location will be announced.

The Lumber River Council of Governments will not have a July meeting due to a lack of agenda items. 

The Annual Collard Festival will be held on November 8, 2008, from 9:00 – 5:30. Maxton under the Stars will begin at 5:30p.m.  Mayor Dean is looking for Volunteers to assist with the planning of this event.  The first event planning meeting will be held on July 31, 2008 at 6:30pm in the Resource Center.

N.C. Civil/Human Rights Conference, Reviving the Civil/Human Rights Agenda in North Carolina will be held August 13-15, 2008 at the Radisson Hotel, High Point, N.C.  This conference is being sponsored by the N.C. Human Relations Commission, the High Point Human Relations Commission, The Winston –Salem Human Relations Commission and the Greensboro Human Relations Commission.

Ribbon Cutting – Gail Fernandez will try to have the first ribbon cutting or the new homes being built in Maxton on Tuesday July 22, 2008 at 4:30 p.m.  Ms. Fernandez will start on Smith’s Street and end on Clark.  More information is forth coming for the Commissioners.  Ms. Fernandez’s goal is to house some of the lower income citizens in the Maxton area.

Mayor Dean asked for questions on the Announcements.

PUBLIC FORUM
8:25 p.m.
Mayor Dean opened the floor for questions or concerns from any citizens.

Sheila Pipkin of North Hooper Street, Maxton, NC spoke for clarification on the current Ordinances as to Neighborhood Cleanliness. Manager Tatum stated yes there is an Ordinance in force.  Ms. Pipkin stated that she has a problem when other neighbors are not upholding the law.  Manager Tatum asked Ms. Pipkin if a formal complaint has been placed in the town office. Ms. Pipkin stated ‘no’.  Manager Tatum, then advised Ms. Pipkin to contact the office and to speak with either herself or Town Clerk McLean. Town Clerk Traci McLean agreed to take a contact number and address from Ms. Pipkin after the hearing.

Debbie McNeil of  Charlie Watts Road, Maxton, NC spoke for clarification on her water bill, Ms. McNeil states she has been double charged, is paying city and county tax.  She also mentioned that one side of the road has city water lines and the other side county lines.  Manager Tatum address the question of the water lines, and advised that the road should not have both lines coming into to, and that if Ms. McNeil would like to tap onto county lines she would have to speak with the County Commissioners. Mayor Dean responded to Ms. McNeil stating that the town will do some research into it.

Mayor Dean asked the floor for any questions or concern.

Mayor Dean declared the Public Forum closed.

Mayor Dean entertained the motion to amend the agenda for a closed session to account for Attorney/Client Privilege. Mayor Pro Tem Morton made a motion to have the agenda amended for closed session for Attorney/Client Privilege. Commissioner McClanathan seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.

CLOSED SESSION

7:30 p.m.

Mayor Gladys M. Dean

Mayor Pro Tem Emmett “Chip” Morton

Commissioner Sallie McLean

Commissioner Vivian Morrison

Commissioner Ray Oxendine

Commissioner James McClanathan

Staff present:
Town Manager Katrina Tatum, Town Clerk Traci McLean, Town Attorney Nick Sorjka.
Town Manager Tatum spoke and advised the Board that about one year ago, she was approached about taking back the buildings across the street from Clinton Graham. Manager Tatum stated she had search all records referencing the land transfer and could not find any. After more than a week of searching, the folder for Clinton Graham was located, and it turned out the property was never transferred to Clinton Graham.  The transfer documents were not located to date.  Attorney Nick Sorjka continued by saying that the copy of the deed that was in the file had not been executed, and it was a safe assumption that there had not been any recordation of it, but he would not know for certain until research is done through the Register of Deeds.  Mr. Sorjka followed by saying that Manager Tatum did find in the file a “contract for sale of real estate” that appeared to have been signed by Mayor McKoy, and attested and signed by Mr. Graham as the “buyer”, To Mr. Sorjka’s knowledge researched into the minutes has not been conducted. Manager Tatum stated that she had conducted as much of a title search as possible without a legal council. Manager Tatum stated that what is known at this time is that Mr. Graham had paid the town $ 4,800.00 in earnest money, but the staff at that time claimed Mr. Graham paid the 48,000.00. Attorney Sorjka asked “He did?” Manager Tatum replied” He did.”  Attorney Sorjka wanted to bring the Commissioners up to speed by updating them on the information from the agreement, which stated “Upon the execution of this agreement, Mr. Graham was to have paid the entire purchase price” $48,000.00 to the town. Manager Tatum stated that unfortunately the financial system was not established the way it is now, it was very difficult to track money down, and how the Town was managing its finances. Attorney Sorjka made a suggestion to the Board to call the Locklear, Jacobs Law Firm, in reference to the correspondence that was sent in reference to the $48,000.00.  Commissioner McClanathan asked about tracing the Property Tax, Manager Tatum responded “There is noting”, titles were never changed so taxes were never paid.  Property is listed to the Town of Maxton. McClanathan asked if there was something in the tax system that shows property taxes as an item, that every year those tax numbers should show a payment per parcel.  Manger Tatum states yes there is, Commissioner McClanathan then asked who pays the taxes, and the Board replied “no one”. Manager Tatum explained there is a tax number, and an evaluation, but it would not trigger any payment in our system once it’s put in. Commissioner McClanathan asked “why shouldn’t it” Commissioner McClanathan stated the town could do a tax adjustment to take it off. Manager Tatum replied, there would too many properties to adjust manually. Manager Tatum stated that there are a lot of Non Profits in the town of Maxton; Maxton Housing Authority has several units.  Commissioner McClanathan concluded by stating there should be a check / balance system in place, so that this does not happen again, and for future references.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton stated that if the payment had been logged in correctly, the board would not be trying to locate the money now.  Manager Tatum replied that if all could recall when she first came there was about $38,000 thrown into miscellaneous, $58.000, $60,000, those all should have been placed on line items, in which they weren’t.  So now we are having to struggle and search by hand and find $ 43,220 in one payment, and $4,800 in another.  The check for $4,800 was located, but the payment of $43,220 has not. Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked if Town Manger to reflect back to the deposit slips, Manager Tatum responded that the deposit slip would show a total deposit of checks, not just one check.  Commissioner McLean followed by asking, that “We are not certain if Mr. Graham owns the building or not”?   Manager Tatum replied that we know that on record the town owns the building as far as we can tell. A formal title search has not been conducted. Commissioner Mclean responded that if the town owns the building on paper (books), then we own the building.  Manager Tatum responded in the affirmative, and stated that is why she has taken over the clean up process because a choice is not given at this point.  Commissioner McLean agreed.  Manager Tatum stated that Mr. Graham says he owns the building and the town has not honored the contract, per his attorney (Attorney Douglas) so they are pursuing $250,000 that was put into the building by Mr. Graham. Mayor Gladys Dean responded to the contact having a clause as far as repairs, restoration of the building shall be treated within twenty-four (24) months, and that has been breached.  Mayor Dean asked Attorney Sorjka, “What kind of legal position does the town rest in with that being reality”?  Attorney Sorjka replied that there is a clause, clause # 16, which states “Damage by Fire”, which states that in the event of fire damage or otherwise prior to closing, (“in which there was never a closing”) this contract shall be “Null and Void” Buyer will be refunded the monies extended for any construction, improvements  and repairs.   The Seller (“The Town”) agrees to keep the subject property insured against fire and extend coverage risk until closing.  Per Attorney Sorjka, this is where Mr. Graham will be coming from whenever he tries to make a claim. Manager Tatum stated the town did not keep insurance on that property.  Attorney Sorjka, reflected back to the Mayors question of best defenses, the best would be if the $43,000 is not found, because this is a strong defense, if we could determine that was never paid, because that was to have been paid at the moment the contract was signed.  The other issues were not as strong in terms of defenses per Attorney Sorjka, but feels Mr. Graham and his attorney would give the town a good argument on one issue:  The submittal of plans that were to be approved, with the type of construction the mayor (at the time) had agreed to, in which according to the contract had not happened. Attorney Sorjka’s suggestion to the town is to confirm the whereabouts of the $43,000.00, Secondly extensive research through the Register of Deeds office in Lumberton, needs to be done to make certain a recorded deed to the property has not been filed.  Manager Tatum asked if Attorney Sorjka could do the Title Search, Attorney Sorjka had agreed with the Manager’s request. The third thing would go back to the minutes from the Board of Commissioners to make sure the contract was authorized by proper actions of the Board. Then at that point if these things are confirmed and the facts are that we believe that the town does in fact own the property, and that we believe that there was a breach of this agreement by Mr. Graham with his attempts to Rehab the building.  Attorney Sorjka stated that to date he has not heard anything from Mr. Graham nor Mr. Douglas (Mr. Graham’s Attorney), and stated Manager Tatum advised Mr. Douglas to contact the towns attorney, Nick Sorjka.  Manager Tatum replied that Mr. Douglas wants the $250,000.00 that Mr. Graham claims he had spent on the building back, and not do any renovations. Commissioner McClanathan asked if it would be hard to show, Manger Tatum responded that it wouldn’t only because Mr. Graham had gone to court and paid a contractor that money, that he was forced to pay in a lawsuit. Manager Tatum stated that this is part of the research that needs to be done because this is part of the information that needs to be gathered.  Attorney Sorjka, responded to the Mayors question, and said if we do the diligence that were talked about and confirm the facts to be what we believe them to be, then the ball falls into the court of Mr. Graham and his attorney. If a claim or a demand is made to the town either through him or the manager for $250,000.00, the last thing on earth he would recommend would be that the town pays that money.  Commissioner McLean stated “We do not have it”. Attorney Sorjka stated “he realizes that”, but he also believes that if they decided to go forward with some kind of claim like that, with the facts that are known today, the town would have good defenses, and we would do whatever it takes to defend the towns claim.  Mayor Dean asked Manager Tatum and asked if Mr. Graham has submitted any plans for renovations? Manager Tatum replied that we are still searching for the remainder of files. Mayor Dean stated, this has not occurred because he has been asking around and searching himself for files, he even asked us for files.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton stated that we even asked him if administrative time would go to him, and asked him to do something with the building, written response back from Mr. Graham was “What does the Board want me to do with the building?”  Attorney Sorjka stated that road map for Mr. Graham was the contract, with the mayor signature giving authorization. Commissioner McClanathan asked if Mr. Graham was contending on paying the money or not paying the money?  Attorney Sorjka answered by saying according to the Manager, is that he paid the money, but is entitled to reimbursement according to the contract, but he hasn’t talked with anyone.  Commissioner McClanathan then asked, “If the money was paid then we (the town) should only be held responsible for taking care of the building until closing, is that right?” Attorney Sorjka stated, the clause reads, “If the fire occurs prior to closing or loss, then buyer will be refunded his monies extended for any fore mentioned construction improvements or repairs.” Commissioner McClanathan asked then what is being hypothesized is that Mr. Graham paid, but the town did not close the deal.  Attorney Sorjka answered saying the contract is an odd agreement, and odd document, by the way it’s written, Mr. Graham was to have paid the purchase money up front (immediately), when the contract was signed, but the deed would not change hands until he completed all the construction which required him to submit his plans in, have it approved within 24 months, and meet all applicable codes.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked the signature date, Manager Tatum replied 2002.  Attorney Sorjka offered July 17, 2002.  Commissioner McClanathan asked who signed it. Attorney Sorjka stated the former mayor, and Rachel Thompson (Clerk).  Mayor Pro Tem Morton stated at that time the town did not have a manager. Manger Tatum stated the attorney said he was never given the contract for approval, and that she had noticed that the contract was not written in the best interest of the town, it had many loop holes. Commissioner McClanathan stated, it looks like a prime case for arson.  The Board now questions the rest of Mr. Graham’s properties.   Manger Tatum stated the town had dropped the insurance, once the contract was executed. As far as the contract shows. Manger Tatum added that we are still in the process of taking items off the insurance policy i.e. Cars, etc. said she is not sure what the town owns, stated there is not a proper inventory list, staff is working on that now, houses are out there that are owned thru tax foreclosure that never hit the books, those homes aren’t insured either.  Commissioner Morrison asked how many other properties does Mr. Graham own. Manger Tatum stated forty one (41), all are deeded to him. Mr. Graham even holds the deed to the Rescue Squad, Mr. Douglas was trying to transfer another property and inadvertently transferred our rescue squad, Manager stated it’s not a legal deed, but Robeson County has it on the books that way.  Manager Tatum has requested that the correction be made with the legal owners of the Rescue Squad.  Commissioner Morrison asked if this was the only piece of property that Mr. Graham owns that we are having trouble with, Mayor Dean responded by saying that the Town can not interfere in his personal matters, this matter did because it had included the Town.  Commissioner Morrison wanted clarification on the other 41 properties owned by Mr. Graham, by saying that the others are owned by him.  Manager Tatum responded by saying the town did not sell him any other properties other than the Laundromat, in which that was a straight transfer. Commission Morrison questioned this being the only property creating problems, the board answered in the affirmative.  Mayor Dean stated this property has been an issue from the beginning, and this is the reason why its being bought back to the table, said she doesn’t know or understand why the contract wasn’t approved. Manger Tatum stated she was asked by the Mayor to bring this topic back to the board, Mayor Dean responded by saying that she knew Mr. Graham had breached the two (2) year clause in the contract, but she had not know about the plans, Mr. Graham kept coming into the office asking what should be done, and that they should know, stated he was very belligerent.   Commissioner Morrison asked if the Service Station would be a clean transfer, Manager replied yes, she will have Attorney Sorjka

will be working on that.  Manager said Mr. Graham sent a lease on the gas station but she would not approve it, said it was not a good lease. So it was transmitted to Attorney Sorjka to construct an alternate lease, Commissioner Morrison said so right now the property (gas station) is not ours, Manager Tatum replied ‘No’. Manager Tatum concluded that since it is known that Mr. Graham does not keep insurance on his properties, it is a requirement that he makes the Town the town is made to be an insured on his policy so that it is known that the property is fully insured.  Mayor Dean stated that the Board has gone off of the subject. Mayor Dean asked if there were anymore comments/ questions regarding the matters between the Town of Maxton and Mr. Graham or the building. Commissioner McClanathan stated he had one more question,  reflecting back to an earlier question pertaining to the ownership of the building, Commissioner McClanathan wanted to know if in fact the town does not own the building, if the town goes ahead and start a clean up process is the town not in some way taking on responsibility that it is our building, Manager Tatum stated that someone has to do something, because the town has been condemned, and the county has sited the town, because once a title search was done by them (county) the town was shown as the owners by record.  Mayor Pro Tem Morton asked about the McGirt building, Manager Tatum stated ‘no’ the town does not own that building. Mayor Pro Tem Morton then asked if the same company was going to tear there building down, Manager Tatum stated no, they mentioned bidding their building out through their insurance company for demolition.  Attorney Sorjka stated he would search online tomorrow, Manger Tatum replied she has searched on line, and could not find any land transfer.  Mayor Dean asked what would Attorney Sorjka’s recommendation be based on the facts at this point.  Attorney Sorjka responded that at this point we just need to do the diligence and confirm the facts as much as possible and determine whether or not a deed has been recorded, and continue to look into the board minutes, he stated it would be good for us to know whether or not there was commissioner action that authorized this contract, and then at that point, he wasn’t sure really if the town needs to do anything in the absence of a formal claim, demand or lawsuit by Mr. Graham, Manager Tatum , stated except to clean up, because the town is the owner of the property on record.  Attorney Sorjka stated he would have no objections with the clean up due to the town being owners of record, then the liability issue would be argued in favor to the clean up for removing a potential hazard and an attraction nuisance.  Per Attorney Sorjka the first item would be to confirm the facts, going ahead with the clean up, then whatever Mr. Graham wanted to do, that would be his prerogative.  If a claim is bought to the Board then we would respond appropriately.  The recommendation right now per Attorney Sorjka would be to “put the lid on it”.  Manager Tatum asked the Board for questions, Commissioner Morrison asked in regard to this we know there were a lot of the town’s equipment and supplies that were lost in the fire? Manager Tatum stated there was about $5,000.00 worth of PALS equipment over there.  Mayor Dean stated that under the assumption, we did not know that the deed was not recorded prior to the fire; did we obtain permission from Mr. Graham to house our equipment in his building?  Manager Tatum, stated ‘yes’. Commissioner McClanathan asked if we had insurance that would cover that loss.  Manager Tatum stated ‘no’. Commissioner McClanathan bought to mind that if you loose something within your home, homeowners insurance will take care of damages; Manager Tatum stated that the insurance at the time had so many exceptions in the clauses that it will behoove us, once the inventory is straight, we will try to find other insurance companies.

From the Request of Attorney Nick Sorjka, Mayor Dean entertained the motion to go back into Open Session, Mayor Pro Tem Morton motioned to go back to Open Session, Commissioner McLean seconded the motion. The vote was unanimous.
Mayor Dean declared the Open Session closed.

Mayor Dean declared the Closed Session closed.

Adjournment
Mayor Gladys M. Dean entertained the motion to adjourn.  Mayor Pro Tem Emmett Morton motioned to adjourn; motion was seconded by Commissioner McLean. The vote was unanimous.

__________________________


_______________________________ 

Mayor Gladys M. Dean




Traci McLean, Town Clerk
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